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"ROM THE HEADMASTER

Dear reader,

It is thrilling and sometimes disconcerting to work with talented young people.

I often feel like a support act on Saturday mornings when, after my formal
introduction to the College, a sixth former like Cat Talbot (Stevens) addresses
prospective parents. How engaging, how authentic and how impressive our pupils
are. Indeed, when I look at the splendid photo on the front and back of this
Bradfieldian, captured by Barnaby Calthorpe (Faulkner’s) for our cover competition,

I wonder if I shouldn’t in future simply invite a pupil to write this introduction, too.

As usual, you will find many examples of our pupils’ talents within these pages.

The breadth of their academic and cocurricular involvement remains remarkable.
This edition also includes articles which demonstrate the commitment of current
and former Bradfieldians to live sustainably and make a positive contribution to
society: the College community is coming together to seek ways to reduce and offset
the College’s carbon footprint, a group of pupils is supporting children’s learning in a
Nairobi slum, and John Lyon (C 65-69) has returned to Bradfield to inspire
engineers of the future whilst making a commitment to help more pupils enjoy

similar opportunities through our Bright Futures bursary fund.

As the College Council and executive undertake strategic planning for the next phase
of the College’s development, our Heads of School and JCR have led consultation
around what matters to the pupil body. Their resulting agenda, detailed in an article
here, chimes with the zeitgeist and emphasises the importance of equality,

sustainability and transparency.

The College has come a long way since its foundation beside St Andrew’s Church,
the history of which can be found in these pages. Its founder would undoubtedly be
surprised by many aspects of the modern College, not least our digital technology. 1
believe that he would, however, recognise in the Bradfieldians of today worthy

inheritors of the young people he educated to live lives of consequence.

Cropts

Dr Christopher Stevens,

Headmaster
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CAT TALBOT

Sixth Form Academic Scholar
Cat highlights the benefits of
a Bradfield education

COMPUTER SCIENCE
Suki Gill explores the benefits

of a technological education to
prepare for a digital future

READING TO THE WORLD

Five pupils discuss their efforts
to help create a library for
children in Kenya
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ARTS

YERMA

Our pupils perform an
atmospheric production of
Lorcas Yerma

MICHAELMAS CONCERT

Pupils raise over
£17,000 at the
Michaelmas Concert

ELISE GOLDING

Music Scholar Elise discusses
overcoming fears and taking
risks to enhance performance
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CHRISTINA CUMING

Great Britain shooter Christina
on making the most of
Bradfield’s resources

JAMES TAYLOR

Long distance runner James
on discovering his ideal
co-curricular pursuit

SKI CHAMPIONSHIPS

Our young skiers enjoyed
success on the slopes at the

School Ski Championships

SOCIETY

HISTORY OF ST ANDREW'S

A brief history of the Church
which brought about the
founding of the College

ROCKET SCIENCE
1850 Club member John Lyon

on bursaries and a career in
Rocket Science

We have recently updated our Privacy Notices. Please read at www.bradfieldcollege.org.uk/about/policies
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PUPILS ENCOURAGING
CHANGE

he world is waking up and we itself, are pledging to do more to sustainable one, but one which is built
g up pledging
are the change. The change change, and to encourage change, on equality and openness too. This

is coming whether you like when it comes to making the world process has started with the creation

. > Th h o .
it or not ese were the we live in more sustainable. a pupil led College strategy which has
words of 16-year-old climate activist
seen input from the JCR as well as
Greta Thunberg as she addressed the Pupil voice is becoming more
) . pupils across all year groups and
crowd at a rally in Denver late last prevalent as our Prefect body aims

year. As the world heads towards a to encourage the College and its is Chanlpioned by the Heads of

climate emergency, Bradfield’s pupils pupils to strive for a better future, School, Alice Masquelier-Page (I) and

of Greta’s age, as well as the College not just a more environmentally Tom Houston (F).

4



“As Head of Sixth Form, Mr Clegg
inspired the JCR to increase pupil
voice”, says Alice as she shares some of
the early details from the new strategy.
“We spoke with the whole Prefect
body including the Heads of Houses
who gathered feedback through their
Houses on what pupils would like to

see changed.”

Various ideas came up in those
conversations; alongside strong ideas
about making Bradfield greener and
more sustainable, pupils were also
keen to see more diverse opportunities
across the co-curriculum as well as
more communication between the

College and pupils.

“While these ideas didn’t all relate
to one another in an obvious way,
we thought all the points raised
could work well within a broader
framework. We discussed them as a
Prefect team before presenting our
strategy to both Mr Clegg and Dr
Stevens, the Headmaster. They have
been so supportive of it and have
encouraged us to be ambitious but

realistic with our goals.”

The aims come under three headings;
Sustainability, Equality and
Transparency, each with a set of long
term aims which they hope can be
achieved through a series of short

term goals.

Our pupils are keen to promote
sustainability by encouraging the
College to use greener materials and
reduce its carbon footprint over time.

The first initiative to reduce carbon

emissions has already enjoyed success
with the introduction of meat-
free days in the Dining Hall as

Alice explains.

“The caterers do a fantastic job
supporting those pupils who are
vegetarian or gluten free and the
increasing number who are choosing
to follow a vegan diet. To help raise
awareness for alternative diets which
can help reduce carbon emissions
from animal husbandry, we have
been able to introduce a Meat

Free Monday.”

It all adds up when you consider
how much meat can be consumed by
Bradfieldians every day. With over
800 pupils, as well as hundreds more
staff, eating in the Dining Hall could
see as many as 2400 portions of meat

eaten across three meals each day.

“We completed a trial run at the end
of last year and were pleased with the
results”, reflects Alice. “We calculated
that we reduced our emissions by
over 6000kg. That is the equivalent
amount of CO2 from driving an

average car for almost 10 days

non-stop, supplying the average house

with all its energy requirements for
over 170 days or keeping a 13-watt CF
lightbulb continuously lit for over

50 years.”

On top of this, an ongoing
commitment to carbon offset with
long time partners Horseman Coaches
will form part of the Environmental
Sustainability Strategy. Marking a
decade long partnership with the
private coach hire company, together
we dedicated over an acre of ancient
woodland with the help of the
Woodland Trust. This kind donation,
situated in Harpsden and Peveril
Woods near Henley, also includes a
bench in our name to commemorate

the green initiative.

In November, Owen Adams, Chief
Operating Officer and Yvonne
Horner, our Transport Liaison Officer
met with James Horseman, Chief
Executive of Horseman Coaches,

to visit the bench and to discuss the
future of what we hope will be an
annual commitment to help create a

greener environment.



The College is also working with
other suppliers to reduce its carbon
footprint, including the producers

of this magazine. In the five years
that we have been working together,
the Suffolk based printers have

used environmentally friendly print
materials in every edition , including
vegetable oil based ink and using FSC

approved sustainably sourced paper.

Recently they helped us to discard the
use of plastic poly-wrap packaging

for mailing by replacing it with
biodegradable film made from natural
biopolymers, consisting mainly of
potato and maize starch which is

fully compostable.

When it comes to equality, our pupils

want to see equal representation

across the College. To do this they

are encouraging increased diversity of
reporting of subjects, sports and arts
across College communications as
well as pushing for increased mixed-
gender opportunities within the

co-curricular offering.

In the last year the mixed gender
badminton team has increased in
popularity and Alice was part of a
successful mixed doubles tennis team
who reached the National Finals last
year, with Bradfield recognized as one
of the top eight mixed doubles teams

in the country.

Pupils are also working with the
management teams to increase
transparency College-wide, promoting
both open and honest communication
between pupils and the College when it

comes to the sanction and reward system

as well as encouraging pupil voice.

Beyond that, a new Sustainability
Committee has also been created
with representation from the pupil
body as well as members of the Senior
Management Team and Council
which will look at the College’s
environmental impact with open
dialogue and discussion. One of the
committee’s first decisions will be
how to use £3000 which was raised
through the auctioning off of the

College’s old Dining Hall furniture.

So what is next for the pupil-led
initiative? “The aim now is to action
the strategy both in the short and
long term”, says Alice. “We hope all
pupils, particularly the younger ones,
will promote it as a legacy project and

involve the new pupils each year.”




EXPERIMENTING WITH HEAT IN FROZEN ICELAND

During the Michaelmas half term,

a group of Fifth and Sixth Form
pupils enjoyed an opportunity to
explore Iceland, conducting scientific
experiments in a geothermal park,
experiencing glacial climbing and
viewing the Northern Lights. Ben
Cumberlege (A) and Matthew King (A)
share their highlights of the trip.

One of the first places we visited was the
Hveragerdi geothermal park. We cooked
some rye bread in the steam from a hot
spring and watched the geyser which
erupted exactly every 20 minutes (you
could even set your watch by it due

to its accuracy). We then carried out
some scientific experiments in a nearby
geothermal river where we measured pH

level, temperature and ions.

A highlight of the trip was a hike out

across one of the beautiful Icelandic

valleys. We climbed hills and walked
through hot-spring strewn landscapes
until we made it to a thermal river. The
locals take picnics there and many were
spending a happy few hours relaxing

in the river. We also visited the famous
Jokulsdrlén Glacial Lagoon (as featured
in many movies including Lara

Croft Tomb Raider) and watched the
enormous icebergs chip off the glacier

and float out to sea.

We also visited the secret lagoon which
was a unique experience as the parts

of one’s body that were above the

water were incredibly cold whilst the
areas below water were warm. Every
now and then a geyser would erupt
nearby and a sudden burst of seemingly

boiling water would enter the lagoon.

During the trip we also had the privilege
of visiting the Sélheimajskull to try

our hand at some glacial walking and
climbing, It is not every day you get to use
a pickaxe and crampons with an Icelandic
tour guide shouting at you to reach the
top of a glacial crevasse. We even got to
taste glacial water directly from the source

which was very refreshing.

We were fortunate to view the Aurora
Borealis (Northern Lights) whilst
staying near Vik for two nights
running. Much time was spent in

the cold and dark gazing at the oddly
moving lights in the sky. That was
certainly one to tick off the bucket list!

Throughout the excursion, we
experienced plenty of Icelandic culture,
met lots of kind and welcoming locals
and learnt a lot, including the fact that in
Icelandic, there is no translation for the
word please. We would encourage anyone
given the opportunity to attend such trips

as they are highly valuable experiences.

Takk Fyrir (Thanks)




UNt BRADFIELD,
MANY BRADFIELDIANS

Cat Talbot (K)

" THE COLLEGE MAY HAVE SHRUNK TO FIT ME, BUT
THE OPPORTUNITIES CONTINUE TO EXPAND.

started my time at Bradfield in Faulkner’s. I did not
know anyone when I joined as I was the only person
from my Prep School to have come to Bradfield and I
had never boarded before. To say I was nervous would be
a huge understatement. I found boarding really difficult at
first, I think because I had come from such a tiny school to
what felt like an enormous place. It is quite funny now for
me to think of Bradfield as such a huge place because as I

have grown up, it seems to have shrunk to fit me.

My first year was spent running around the College to
different activities and the busy schedule that Faulkner’s
creates for you was one of the things that helped me to
find my feet. I got involved in school productions, musical
concerts, art shows, shooting teams, mixed touch rugby,
hockey and cricket among other things and it was this
barrage of activities that took my mind off homesickness
and allowed me to start to love school. Despite forging
strong friendships in Faulkner’s, and being in a little bubble
which helped us to adjust to senior school life, I have to
say it was when I joined my senior House that I think my

Bradfield experience really took off.

| HAVE BEEN CONSISTENTLY
CHALLENGED AND PUSHED
T0 ACHIEVE THE BEST OF MY
ABILITIES.

Stevens House has really become a home away from

home for me. It feels so familiar and comfortable and that
environment has been created by both my Housemistress
and Matron and, perhaps most importantly, by the girls

in the House too. This is applicable for all of the Houses
across the College; each has its own personality created by
its inhabitants, each has the same supportive atmosphere
with the same dedicated team of Housemasters/mistresses
and tutors and the same highly competitive approach to
inter-house events. We are all encouraged to do our best in

whatever we do from the academic to the co-curricular.

I joined Bradfield as a Stevens Academic Scholar and have
never been allowed to rest on any academic laurels. I have
been consistently challenged and pushed to achieve to the
best of my abilities without exception and the amazing
events and trips that the school provides as part of the

academic enrichment programme have been fantastic.

““ YOU REALLY CAN FOLLOW
YOUR INTERESTS WHEREVER
THEY TAKE YOU.

The range of enhanced curriculum activities that one can get
involved in here is astonishing. My interests have taken me
towards Arts and Humanities and by way of example I have
been able to be the Design Editor of the Scholars’ Magazine,

Pupil, which we have produced two professionally printed



editions of so far. To showcase the variety, my sister, who

is also a pupil here and is determined to be an aeronautical
engineer, has been able to track and report on the wildlife
around Bradfield using night vision cameras and visited a
company making artificial diamonds. You really can follow

your interests wherever they take you.

One of the first classroom experiences I can remember at
Bradfield I think will stick with me for life because, while it

was exciting, it was also one of the most scary experiences the

College has provided me with. I'll set the scene. A class of young

Faulkner’s pupils are beginning a new topic of conformity in
the context of Nazi Germany. We were enjoying what was by
all accounts a normal Divisions lesson, confident that each
one of us would have spoken up against Hitler. Then without
warning, Dr Stevens the Headmaster strode into the classroom
and proceeded to hurl abuse at our History teacher for being
late for lessons, not teaching propetly and being disrespectful.
Wee sat in absolute silence and disbelief. It was only once the
Headmaster had left and then come back in to explain that the
whole experience was a social experiment that we had all failed
spectacularly that we exhaled. Instead of standing up for our
History teacher and explaining that he had not been skipping
lessons, we had allowed the whole thing to unfold. We had not
spoken truth to power. The experience could not have

explained the topic better and shows just how far the

College is prepared to go to help its pupils.

““ THE POWER OF PUPIL VOICE
HERE IS SO PREVALENT.

Looking onwards to the Sixth Form, this encouragement
and support has only increased. The power of pupil voice
here is so prevalent, not only in terms of demanding
equality in applying the rules of the school, but also in
pupil-led initiatives. I am lucky to be a part of a team

of pupils who participate in the EdClub Movement, an
initiative that strives to educate and provide opportunities
to the children of the Huruma Slum in Nairobi. We spend
an hour each week with the children face to face over Skype
and we teach them Maths, English, Geography and Literacy.
OfT the back of this initiative, a group of my friends and I
decided we wanted to build a library for the children and we
were fully backed and supported by the College to complete

the project successfully.

If you are looking to attend Bradfield, or have recently
started pupil life here, really consider what this place has

to offer to you. I only have half a year left here but I am
trying to make the most of every bit of it. The College may
have shrunk to fit me, but the opportunities it is giving me
continue to expand. Without sounding cheesy, I really do

love it here.




CLUSING THE
DIGITAL GAP

A changing career landscape and a widening digital skills gap in the UK have

put a spotlight on the need to provide our pupils with the necessary skills to
thrive in an uncertain but exciting future. Our Head of Computer Science
Suki Gill explores the benefits of a technological education and how we

prepare our pupils for a digital future.



t all began with Ada Lovelace, eight years before the
founding of this College. Widely regarded as the first
computer programmer, Ada was raised by her mother
under a strict régime of science, logic and mathematics
at a time when education for women was seen as a way of
making them better wives and mothers, not as a way of
transforming their lives. It was this upbringing, coupled
with a fascination with machines, which led her to meet

celebrated Professor of Mathematics, Charles Babbage.

In 1842, Ada expanded on an article she translated
regarding Babbage’s Analytical Engine, an article now
considered to be the first published algorithm ever
specifically tailored for implementation on a computer.
A century later her notes became a critical source of
inspiration for Alan Turing’s work on the first modern

computers in the 1940s.

Fast-forward 80 years and the government has published

a call to action on the current and future demand for
digital skills, stating ‘we live in a world where new
technologies play an increasingly important role across

the economy and society.” Alongside this, a recent report
from the Confederation of British Industry speaks of a
widening digital skills gap and reveals ‘companies are
losing around £63bn a year due to the lack of skills, which
could ultimately jeopardise the UK’s competitiveness, deter
investment and limit people’s ability to access the jobs and

services that technology offers.’

¢ DIGITAL LITERACY IS INGRAINED IN
ACADEMIC LIFE.

Bradfield’s Education for Life ethos promotes innovation,
creativity and enterprise, all valuable assets for our pupils
to possess if we are going to close that skills gap and all of
which are at the heart of the Computer Science curriculum,
making the subject a compelling option at both GCSE and
A Level.

For many of our pupils, the journey of learning key

technological abilities begins in Faulkner’s, where digital

literacy is ingrained in academic life. The Department, with
its dedicated Computer Science teachers, provides every

Year 9 pupil with a range of essential skills which they can
implement throughout their time here. We help pupils get
their heads around using technology to stay organised as they
plan for their GCSE studies, show them how to utilise devices
and software to their advantage in their academic subjects
and help them understand how to stay safe online and use

the internet in a responsible manner.

We are experiencing a growth in occupations where workers
use digital skills creatively and to solve problems. Research
that forms part of the government’s call to action shows
that future workforces will need vital skills in information
and data literacy, communication and collaboration,

content creation, safety and identity, all of which feature

within the GCSE and A Level courses.

“ ATECHNOLOGICAL EDUCATION
IS ESSENTIAL IN PROVIDING THE
TRANSFERABLE SKILLS TO THRIVE.

Staples of the technological world including algorithms, cyber
security, coding and software development are coupled with
forward thinking topics on the syllabus with studies in the
ethical, legal and environmental impacts of digital technology
on wider society. We also hope to inspire creativity as we
begin a partnership with the School of Coding, who will be
introducing our Faulkner’s pupils to the worlds of Virtual

Reality and Robotics.

We are preparing our pupils for a world of work in which
they are likely to experience multiple careers across
multiple sectors and a technological education is essential
in providing them with the transferable skills to thrive

in that environment. There is a focus on non-technical
employability skills, particularly interpersonal qualities,

cognitive competencies and learning strategies, traits which

form the bedrock of a Bradfield education.

That shifting landscape is something I have experienced

in my own career which began in Science before
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transitioning to Computing during the tech boom in

the 90s and again in my teaching career when we shifted
from ICT to Computing in 2012. That year I introduced
GCSE Computing to 11 pupils at my school, a class with
mixed ability and gender and all of whom had no prior
knowledge of the subject. At the end of the two years, all
of them achieved between A* and C grades and all went
on to study Computing at A Level, success and continuity

which I am looking forward to replicating here.

Being at a co-educational school means we also have an
opportunity to address the gender gap in the technology
sector. A recent PwC study of 2,000 A Level and university
students shows that the gender gap begins in schools with
only 3% of female respondents stating they would consider
a technology career compared to 61% of males asked

the same question. Just 5% of leadership positions

worldwide are held by women.

One pupil who really stood out for me in my first group

of GCSE pupils was Amrita. After achieving A* at both
GCSE and A Level she went on to study Computer Science
at Cambridge University and is currently experiencing

the wider technology world as she studies for a Masters at
KTH Royal Institute of Technology in Stockholm. It is
that outward-looking, global mindset which we are looking
to instil in our pupils at Bradfield and we hope to offer our
Computer Science pupils the chance to visit places like
Berlin and Silicon Valley to see how the subject applies to

the real world.

We hope to continue to see the recent growth in numbers
of all pupils, and particularly in girls, studying Computer
Science at Bradfield. I certainly hope that the future trip to
Silicon Valley will inform and inspire a new generation of
tech workers, who will build on the foundations from their

own education for life.
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YOUNG POETS

Our young writers celebrated the 25th anniversary of National Poetry Day in
October by creating poetry around the theme “Truth’. Pupils were encouraged to
submit Truth poems: poems that tell the truth about something that matters, or

deliver a home truth. Here are the winners of the senior and junior competitions



TRUTH

We all want the truth, don’t we?
Where we're going next

Where we're going to end up
Why we're here

Why there are people

Why there are stars

We want to know
But we forget

That we really don’t.

If we know

I mean

Let’s say we knew

Why the world spun

How the earth below us formed itself

What God was there, or wasn’t
Let’s say we knew.

We would wake up
Do a job

Do work

Breathe in
Explained air
Breathe out
Processed

We would walk on
Understood earth
Trip onto

The reasoned grass

Where would be hope?
Expectations?
Where would be the fire?

The passion?

The desire?

Beliefs are what separate us

But they’re what make us the same

Not knowing is what keeps us grounded

On the inexplicable ground

Lara Warren-Smith (K) — Junior Competition Winner

THE TRUTH WILL OUT

It lay beneath their sallow skin,
Festering like a deadly disease,
Eating them from the inside out,

Picking apart their fragile mind.

It grew in their hollow chest,
Would press on their aching lungs,
Make it difficult to draw in a breath,

Crawl up their throat and sink back again.

It slowly began to rot and decay,
No one could stand too close as
It tainted the once sweet smelling air,

And infected everything around it.

It fell from their cracked lips one day,
A monstrous thing with soulless eyes,
Hideously ugly and disgustingly shameful,
Revelling in the odd looks and judgement.

They weren’t able to care though,
As this creature lay in front of them,
Alive for the entire world to see,

Because they could finally breathe.

Though the air tasted too sweet
And slid down their throat like glass,
The shards tearing at tender flesh

Causing blood to trickle from their lips.

The creature watched them eagerly,
Fascinated at the destruction they caused,
Completely and utterly unapologetic,

Because they were finally free.

Molly Bayliss (I) — Senior Competition Winner
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READING 10 THE WORLD

Inspired by a Skype teaching project with children in Kenya, five Upper Sixth

pupils have spent the past nine months collecting books and raising money to
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WHEN DID YOU ALL FIRST GET INVOLVED
WITH THE EDCLUB MOVEMENT?

Our initial involvement was over a year ago, at the
beginning of our Lower Sixth year. Tasha Ely, Director of
EdClub, came in to talk to our year group about getting
involved and it is something the College has been doing for

a number of years.

We experienced video calling the children at the computer
suite in Huruma for the first time. It was really fun doing
a bit of dancing and playing a few games to build up a

good relationship.

That whole experience and our subsequent Skype sessions

motivated us to get involved with EdClub further.

HOW DID THE IDEA OF HELPING TO BUILD
THE EDCLUB LIBRARY COME ABOUT?

Those of us taking the IB Diploma wanted to base our CAS
project around a new initiative as we were keen not to take up
a continuation of a previously existing College project. As we
were all already involved with EdClub we thought it would be

the logical step to see how else we could get involved.

We were clear from the start that we wanted to do something

for the charity but also wanted it to be something that they

need. So we got back in touch with Tasha who told us about
an empty building next to the computer room and suggested
that we come up with an idea to put it to good use. That’s

when we decided on creating a library.

The whole EAClub programme is geared towards education
and we teach them English during our calls so it made sense
to do something like this. We hope they will be able to use
the library to further their skills and utilise them to gain a

better education and better job prospects.

HOW DID YOU GO ABOUT STOCKING
BOOKS FOR THE LIBRARY?

In order to get a collection up and running we knew we’d
have to target specific types or genres of books. We would
be providing for a wide variety of ages because the children
we Skype are between the ages of 6 and 17 and are often

joined by younger siblings.

Collection points were set up in each House throughout
the Summer Term and lots of academic departments got
involved by donating text books to directly help with the

children’s education.

We were staggered by the number of books we received and we
did a lot of [supervised] heavy lifting to collect well over 1,000
donations which included a wide range of children’s books and

young adult novels as well as non-fiction and text books.

Faulkner’s was so generous and we would like to thank all
the Houses, pupils, parents and staff for getting behind

the campaign.

HOW DID YOU RAISE MONEY FOR THE
BUILDING MATERIALS AND UPKEEP OF
THE LIBRARY?

We wanted to give EdClub a lump sum of money to get the
library built as well as cover the costs of maintaining the
building, employing security and renovation costs so we

came up with the idea of holding an auction.

Commemoration Day seemed to us like a good day when

there would be a lot of the school community on campus
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who might be interested in bidding in the auction so we set
up our table outside the Greek Theatre and later on by the

cricket pitches.

We had a handful of lots for bidding on in our catalogue
and we had some really generous donors, including a really
lovely lady who gave us a significant portion of money at the

beginning of the day because she felt strongly about the cause.

The lots included some pieces of art which we had
commissioned especially and we were able to connect with
some generous people who gave away weekend breaks

and holidays. We wanted to have a variety of lots so that
everybody felt like they could get involved so we called up
some of the well known pubs and restaurants locally to
see if they would provide a couple of meals and we were so

grateful for their response.

We decided to hold a raffle for some lots and silent auction
bids for others and in the end we raised just under £4,000

over the course of that day.

WHAT DID YOU LEARN FROM THE
PROCESS?

There were lots of things that we had not anticipated,

particularly when it came to event organisation and the

logistics process. We picked up a lot of skills that will help
us in the business world; setting up a College account

for the money to go into and understanding the details

of organising an event such as booking space for our
auction stand and making sure we had a table, raffle tickets
and donation buckets. We even got an insight into the
publication process as we put together our own catalogue

and organised the printing.

WHAT ARE THE NEXT STEPS?

One of the aims from the start of the project was to create

a legacy so we are hoping what we have done will inspire
future Bradfieldians to continue helping this project, whether
that is by supplying new books or fundraising to maintain

the library. We wanted to do something that lasts.

It is great to see the new waves of Lower Sixth pupils who sign
up to the Skype sessions. We hope this creates more awareness

for the initiative and inspires more pupils to sign up.

Those of us who are planning on taking Gap Years are
looking to go out and visit the library and see the finished
product as it is built over the next few months. The books
we sent have already arrived but are under lock and key
while they figure out the best way to keep the library secure

once it is built.
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Our Science Department marked National

_«SIMON MYHILL

PIERS WALKER (E)

Biology Week by celebrating the natural and
biological beauty of Bradfield. Pupils and staff
were tasked with photographing the beautiful
natural locations on our sprawling campus

amidst stunning Berkshire countryside.

=" | OUISE ALLEN-MIREHOUSE

P e

A huge thank you to everyone who
entered. The Department received so many
photographs of Bradfield in all seasons it
made selecting a winner particularly tricky.

Congratulations to Shell pupil Fox Francis

(A) who was judged to be the overall winner
of the competition. After much deliberation it
was decided that a further 11 entries would be

given winners status and featured in a 2020

Bradfield calendar.
CECILIA VAUGHAN (K)

FOX FRANCIS (A)

SIMON MYHILL
|



CAROLS PROVIDE JOYOUS END TO YEAR

As the final notes of Hark! The Herald Angels Sing emanated
from the newly refurbished Organ at the end of the fifth

Bradfield Carol Concert, a collective total of 7,500 verses of
Charles Wesley’s carol had been sung by the 1,300 attendees

and 40 strong choir.

Carols by Candlelight is very much part of Bradfield
tradition at Christmas, providing opportunities for pupils
and their families to gather in the intimate setting of the
College Chapel, take stock at the end of the year and enjoy

the transcendant experience of music and singing.

The quality of the Choir continues to grow each year

and nowhere is this more evident than in our Faulkner’s
pupils. The newest members of the College opened each
concert with the outstanding Evie Harrison (L]), Purdey
Jensen (LI), Bella Rank (LJ) and Kaya Van Der Wyck (LK)
performing the solo verse of Once in Royal David’s City.

They typified the significant contribution of all the Faulkner’s
pupils in both spirit and attitude, a promising sign of things
to come. We look forward to seeing the evolution of the choir

with their involvement over the next five years.

Two of Britten’s movements from A Ceremony of Carols
were sung with passion, energy and enjoyment. The newly

formed Chapel Consort Group provided one of many
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uplifting moments during each service as Elora Cowen (]),
Tallulah Halcox (K), Kit Hobart (F), Holly Jones (K), Tom
Klafkowski (G) and Freddie Pavey (LH) sang with craft and

expertise in a soft prayerful manner.

The beautiful rich sound of the choir was on show
throughout Laurdisen’s O Magnum Mysterium. The tranquil
Chapel provided the perfect setting as our pupils' singing
told the story about the wonder of the coming of Christ.
Equally beautiful was the bell-like sound of the choir
throughout Sir David Wilcox’s well-known Ding Dong
Merrily on High.

Spontaneous applause erupted during the Sunday concert
following Holly and Tom’s solos during O Holy Night.
Praise must also be given to Ben Cook (E) and Purdie
Jensen who had sung the number at the Tuesday concert,
their heartfelt and highly emotional sounds echoing the

words of the piece.

These carol concerts would not have been as special
without the professionalism of the senior members of the
brass ensemble. Katherine Hodson (I), having flawlessly
performed the last post at Remembrance, deserves praise
again for her consistent performance, as does Toby Small
(H) who has performed at the services during each of his

five years at Bradfield.



YERMA

Following on from the success of the Summer Play,

Blood Wedding, in the Sunken Garden and on tour in
Spain, the Drama Department staged another of Federico
Garcia Lorca’s famed productions with three well received

performances of Yerma, this time in the Old Gym.

The second play in Lorca’s celebrated ‘Rural Trilogy’,

Yerma tells the story of a childless woman living in rural
Spain. Her desperate desire for motherhood becomes an
obsession that eventually drives her to commit a horrific
crime. Yerma is widely regarded as the best of the three with

much of the play rooted in Lorca’s own life.

Nell Petheram (I) excelled in the leading role of Yerma
bringing a sensitivity and vulnerability to the role that far
exceeded her age. She was, of course, supported by a strong
cast who worked extremely hard to bring Lorca’s vision

of 1930’s Spain to life in the Old Gym. Together they
portrayed the powerful themes of isolation, passion and
frustration ably, while also navigating the subtler themes
of nature, marriage, jealousy and friendship with aplomb.
Special mention must be made to Matthew Keel (E), Daisy
de Normann (J) and Kit Hurren (G) as the other main

characters in Yerma’s story.

“Tt is a tough play and we did not shy away from its issues.
hope the pupils enjoyed being part of it and watching it”, said
Director Nic Saunders following the final performance. “After
introducing the College to Lorca last year with our immersive
production of Blood Wedding, 1 think we took our work a step
further and staged this one much more in keeping with

Lorca’s intentions. In his plays, Lorca aimed to avoid the
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fuss and clutter of Naturalism and instead, embrace empty

spaces, colour, music, song, poetry and feelings. The stripped
down and minimalist set in the Old Gym was an attempt to
stage the play as he would have intended and I hope he would

have approved.”

A massive thank you must be given to Flamenco guitarist,
Ramon Ruiz and Flamenco dancers Lourdes Fernandez
and Carlos Otero, who brought an authentic sense of
Spain to the production. Ruiz’s guitar could be heard
throughout the play while Fernandez and Otero appeared
in the mist as they took to the stage to dance as the Devil
during an atmospheric and stirring ritual scene. They
afforded the pupils an opportunity to work alongside
professional performers which helped to lift their own
work, as well as that of the production as a whole,

to a different level.
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£22,000 AND COUNTING RAISED AFTER MICHAELMAS CONCERT

It was another sell-out audience in the  is close to his heart. “I'm raising as The second half of the concert

Old Gym for this year’s Michaelmas much as I can to beat cancer. Cancer featured the Big Band, Destiny’s

Concert which saw not only the is happening right now, including Children, the trio of Savannah

College’s top musical talent perform in my family, which is why I have Johnson (M), Jess Bettesworth (K)

live on stage but a huge sum of money  written a personal song and am and Alma Al-Bader (I), the Chapel

raised for Cancer Research UK. fundraising right now for Cancer Consort, the Brass Quintet and band
o Research UK.” foursome Tom Houston (F), Tristan

The 85-strong Gospel Choir, directed Davies (G), Toby Small (H) and

by Kimberley Roberts, opened with The heartfelt and moving Isabelle Pavey (M).

stirring renditions of Joyfil, Joyful by performance was greeted with

Hall/Herms and Whar About Us by rapturous applause and, at the time Bradfield Voices, the College’s new

Pink. The first half continued with of going to print, the fundraising competition choir, closed the concert

the Saxophone Ensemble, under their ~ page has received over £22,000 in with a breathtaking and emotionally

new director Shevaughan Beere donations, which includes money charged rendition of two soaring

before the junior and senior winners raised by Mr Hanbury and Mr gospel songs, Wynter’s Promise

of the Advanced Instrumental House Saunders who ran the Huxham 10.4 and Jesus, Oh What a Wonderful
Music Competition, Archie Beresford-
Davies (A) and Holly Jones (K),

performed their respective drum

mile race, as Child. The Michaelmas Concert is

well as our showcase performance of the

£4,000 term; the programme is intended

and harp pieces. e through to represent the best of music at
Gift Bradfield and the performers certainly
A debut outing for the Scholars’ \ . . .
Aid. lived up to that accolade this year.

Wind Quintet followed as well
as numbers by the Bradfield Bellas,

and the Jazz Band. However, the
standout performance of the show /

i

came just before the interval. ;‘;
Jack Browett (H) took to #
the stage to perform .

his own original

composition Me and {

You as an introduction

to the evening’s

charity, Cancer

Research UK.

Writing on his
fundraising page, Jack
explained why the charity



MY CO-CURRICL

Elise Golding (K)

¢ I HAVE LEARNT TO CHALLENGE FEARS
AND FEEL COMFORTABLE BEING WHO
| AM. | HAVE BECOME A MORE
DEDICATED INDIVIDUAL WHO KNOWS
WHAT MY PASSIONS ARE, WHERE MY
STRENGTHS LIE AND HOW TO HELP
OTHERS IN THEIR PROGRESSION.

I used to be intimida